SHOREINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE
DISTRICT NUMBER SEVEN

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
REGULAR MEETING OF FEBRUARY 22, 2006

SHOREINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE
BOARD OF TRUSTEES
REGULAR MEETING OF FEBRUARY 22, 2006

Page 11 of 11

M I N U T E S

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis at 4:09 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Ms. Gidget Terpstra, Mr. Dick Stucky were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

Mr. Dick Stucky pointed out that, on page three, Motion 06:02, the title “Dr. Roger Olstad” should be changed from “Mr. Roger Olstad.”  He also asked that, on page 2 of 3, top of the page, first line, the number “five” be stricken, since the Board has not yet determined the number of presidential finalists to be interviewed.  

Motion 06:07:
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the January 11, 2006, Special Meeting Minutes be approved as amended.


Chair Lewis asked if Mr. Stucky would include approval of both the January 11, 2006, Special Meeting and the January 25, 2006 Regular Meeting in his motion.

Mr. Stucky continued with the motion, that the January 25, 2006, Regular Meeting Minutes be approved as written.

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

There were no requests to speak.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:

PUB Transition

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, introduced Vice President for Academic Affairs, Ms. Beverly Brandt, to bring the Board up-to-date on the Pagoda Union Building remodel.  

Vice President Brandt, in turn, introduced Mr. Jim Kalvelage from opsis Architects, based in Portland, OR.  The firm opsis is specifically known for their design of student union buildings, emphasizing environmentally friendly designs.  

Mr. Kalvelage reviewed the site and floor plan designs, the interior and exterior characteristics, the cost estimates and renovation schedule.  

Contractors’ bids are due by March 28, 2006; construction is scheduled to begin June 13, the day after Commencement.  After a year of construction, the renovation should be completed by June 2007, allowing two months to move in before Fall Quarter begins. 

When the Certificate of Participation (COP) is signed, it will obligate the college to pay off the debt in either 20 or 25 years.  The Associated Student Body’s contributions have taken some pressure off the building financing, and there is also a technology fee, which will fund about $600,000 in equipment for the PUB.  

The renovation will impact the PUB parking area and, beginning Fall Quarter 2006, there could be a loss of parking space.  Dr. Lambert is asking the entire administrative staff to park off-site, with a few exceptions.  The current off-site parking is behind the Sears building, so additional bus shuttle service is under development.  More spaces may be available in the Department of Transportation lot on Dayton Ave. 
After listing the various sites where PUB offices will be relocated during the remodel, Ms. Brandt noted that Student Government and Student Programs will be relocated to the 2900 Annex, which will be completed on May 16.  Food service will also be available in 2900.  

The Board recognized Mr. Scott Saunders, Director of Student Programs, who explained that many questions have arisen about how to accommodate students, but he has seen a campus wide effort to address students needs, including handling noise levels and extra traffic.  The College is now planning a communication strategy to keep students apprised on the changes during the PUB transition, emphasizing that there are places they can go which will meet their needs.  

National Alternative Fuels Training Consortium

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, introduced this item.  He asked Mr. Cameron Hightower (title) and Mr. Mark Hankins, Interim Director of Automotive Manufacturing, to provide a report on their recent attendance at the National Alternative Fuels Training Consortium (NAFTC). 

Mr. Hankins began by saying the attendees from Shoreline also met with members of Congress while at the Consortium meeting to apprise them of the NAFTC project, which is funded by the Environmental Protection Agency and Department of the Interior and to let them know about Shoreline Community College’s involvement.  

He explained that participation in NAFTC may enable Shoreline to train workers from independent operations (“after-market”) to repair hybrids and automobiles using alternative fuels and to train first responders.    

Responding to Chair Lewis’ question as to how this initiative would be funded, Mr. Hankins said that, at first, courses could be offered through Extended Learning as customized courses.  After interest is generated, he said, this could be developed into a credit-bearing program.  

Legislation is now pending to direct additional funding toward National Training Centers.  Conversations have already begun with Washington State legislators.  

Ms. Shoubee Liaw remarked that she couldn’t count on both hands the number of minority students in the automotive program and asked how students of color could be recruited to this new program.  Mr. Hightower replied that diversity is much broader than gender or racial issues and, because it is increasingly important for the automotive industry to diversify, is precisely why the Department of Labor made its grant available.  One purpose of the DOL grant is to create a curriculum for an entry-level automotive service technician program which would include pilot projects specifically to be delivered to non-traditional students, including out-of-school youth, at-risk youth, and the disabled.  Mr. Hightower mentioned team teaching, including automotive and ESL instruction.  If the project continues to be funded, he said foster students and disabled students would become part of the project.  The DOL deadline is November 30, 2006.

Ms. Shoubee Liaw asked to hear of the status throughout the development of this curriculum; Ms. Gidget Terpstra asked to hear from the students in the program. 

REPORT:  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH:

Dean Susan Hoyne, Chair of the Presidential Search Committee, reported that the Committee has made progress and is on schedule.  A student in the graphics art program designed the search brochure, which has been printed and is available from Ms. Jamie Smith to everyone for distribution at meetings, conferences, councils, etc.  The Search Committee is now working on refining the interview process.  Dr. Hoyne reiterated that every Committee member will read every application, once they have been previewed by Ms. Smith to meet minimum requirements.  In April, the Gold Hill Associates consultants will return to discuss with the Search Committee which candidates to be interviewed.  She said one aspect of the interviews will be open forums on campus.  

Mr. Stucky remarked that the Search Committee is working well together.  They are collaborative, listen well, provide good input and have come up with good questions for the candidates.  Ms. Loyer Nelson commented that she had given a brochure to the Director of the American Indian Museum for distribution. 

Dr Hoyne said the Committee now needs from the Board a salary range and the number of finalists to bring forward to the Board. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson said it is important to keep in mind what the rest of the staff at Shoreline earn, but also keep in mind the appropriate salary to attract the best candidates.  She said the cost of living in this area is high and, if a presidential candidate is outstanding, the Board wants to be free to negotiate.  

Assistant Attorney General Alan Smith suggested that incoming questions regarding salaries could be referred to Dr. Bob Barringer, the college’s Search Consultant.  Mr. Smith said it is also appropriate to tell those who are requesting salary information, the salaries of newly hired presidents in the community college system.  Dr. Lambert added that, in his past experience, the salary range was not advertised in advance and when it was announced, all the top candidates declined.  

The Board commenced discussion about presidential salary ranges and associated benefits.  It was clarified that the college will pay for the move of the candidate selected as president.

Salaries of presidents recently hired into the Washington State Community College system range from $145,000 to $175,000.  Candidates can be informed that the salary is competitive within the state system, is negotiable and depends on qualifications and experiences.  Those wanting to know more can speak with Dr. Bob Barringer.  

Ms. Shoubee Liaw added that next year is an enrollment recovery year for the College.  Then the following year, the College could have funds removed if enrollment is not increased.  She cautioned that, if a President is hired at a fabulous amount, but Shoreline has to cut programs and staff, she would feel uncomfortable.  Ms. Liaw said the Board is obligated to be responsible to current staff and students and must be careful to protect current employees.

Chair Lewis summarized the discussion, saying the Search Committee and the two ex-officio Board members on that committee have asked the Board to reconsider a salary range, but requests on this subject should be referred to Presidential Search Consultant Dr. Bob Barringer.  Ms. Jamie Smith, Human Resources Representative, can also provide information on the salaries of recently hired Washington State Community College Presidents.  At this point, the message is that specific components will be negotiated based on experience. 

Discussion for the Board then turned to setting a range of finalists to interview.  Dr. Hoyne stated that the number of candidates the Presidential Search Committee will send forth depends upon the number of finalists the Board will interview. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson recommended that five finalists be brought forth from the Presidential Search Committee to the Board.  Dr. Lambert added that, having completed this process at another college, he recommended bringing forth five candidates plus an additional three.  If some drop out, there will still be a competitive field to interview without having to return to the Board with additional candidates. 

After further discussion, Chair Jeffrey Lewis summarized that the Board is recommending that five finalists, plus a second tier of three additional candidates subject to the Presidential Search Committee’s discretion, be brought forth for consideration by the Board.  

Ms. Shoubee Liaw asked as the Board set a minimum number of finalists and recommended no fewer than four.  Interim Vice President for Human Resources, Ms. Paulette Fleming, then asked if the Board had considered what it would do if only two finalists were brought forth from the Search Committee.  

Ms. Loyer Nelson said if a good fit for Shoreline is not found, we will keep looking.  Mr. Stucky added that the Search Committee is committed to continuing its function and it is possible to extend Interim President Lee Lambert’s term.  

After confirming with Mr. Alan Smith, Chair Jeffrey Lewis announced that no formal action on Presidential salary or number of Presidential finalists was required by the Board. 

Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith, advised that the candidates must be notified in advance if criminal background checks will be conducted.  Gold Hill Associates conducts the original reference checking, then can explain the expanded process Shoreline has chosen to use to each candidate.  Shoreline should draft an authorization form for this activity and engage an independent source to conduct the additional background checks.  Mr. Smith said the type of background checks to conduct must be decided so we know what type of releases and waivers to use.  Background checks could include reference checks, credit checks, criminal background checks and civil litigation checks.  Dr. Lambert said he would talk to the Search Committee in March, and return to the Board, to determine which additional background checks are warranted.  

ACTION:  FACULTY SABBATICAL PROPOSALS, 2006-2007:

Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs, Dr. John Backes, introduced this item and then asked Federation President, Professor Karen Toreson, to speak.  She emphasized that the sabbatical opportunity can enrich faculty to carry out their primary task.  The end result is that faculty return renewed, with an excitement about their areas of study and about new projects to benefit students.  The College and the students benefit from the experiences that faculty undertake on their sabbaticals.  Another exciting aspect of sabbaticals is the opportunity for faculty to study their ares of expertise on a more indepth basis.  Faculty are grateful for the learning experiences of sabbaticals. 

Sabbaticals this year, Dr. Backes explained, will be funded at $21,000 less than the 150% estimate of total costs.  

The July 1, 2004-2007 Agreement By and Between the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees, District VII and the Shoreline Community College Federation of Teachers (Article XIII: Leaves) states that the College may award annual sabbatical leaves to eligible faculty not to exceed four percent of the total number of full-time faculty.  For the 2006-2007 academic year a total of eighteen (18) quarters of sabbatical leave is being recommended.  All faculty recommended are eligible for a sabbatical leave, and the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee has complied with the provisions of Article XIII: Leaves of the 2004-2007 Agreement.

Eleven sabbatical applications were submitted for consideration to the faculty Sabbatical Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Molly Morse.  Following the Committee's review of the written applications and applicant interviews, eight proposals are attached for the Board's review.  The Committee recommended full year (three quarters) sabbatical leave for four faculty members at 86% compensation, two quarters sabbatical leave for two faculty member at 86% compensation, and one quarter sabbatical leave for two faculty members at 100%.

Summarized below are the sabbatical leave requests for the eight faculty members recommended:







Date of

Previous
Numbers of







Initial

Sabbatical
Quarters


Name


Division
Employment
Quarters
Recommended
1.
Donna Biscay

Humanities
Fall 1999
None


2

2.
Bruce McCutcheon
Humanities
Fall 1998
None


2


3.
Fred Kuczmarski
Science

Fall 1998
None


3

4.
Diana Knauf

IAS/SS

Fall 1998
One


1

5.
Linda Barnes

HO & PE
Winter 1999
None


3

6.
Linda Warren

IAS/SS

Fall 1999
None


3

7.
Terry Taylor

IAS/SS

Fall 1997
None


3

8.
Russell Rosco

BAM

Fall 2000
Two 


1

Motion 06:08:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky that sabbatical leaves begranted to Fred Kuczmarski, Linda Barnes, Linda Warren and Terry Taylor for three quarters each during the 2006-2007 academic year at 86% compensation; to Donna Biscay and Bruce McCutcheon for two quarters during the 2006-2007 academic year at 86% compensation; and to Diana Knauf and Russell Rosco for one quarter during the 2006-2007 academic year at 100% compensation.

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was given unanimous approval by the Board. 

Those present in the audience led a round of applause.  

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Toreson added her thanks to the Board for its approval of the 2006-2007 sabbaticals.  She continued that faculty are working hard on many committees and also serve as student advisors in their respective areas.  

The faculty retreat is coming up.  Professor Rachel David is developing the agenda.  Faculty continue to have faith in Shoreline Community College and have a great deal of respect for the people who study here.  Professor Toreson said faculty are committed to the concept of lifelong learning for the community.  Faculty, she said like their jobs and love what they do. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle, representing Classified Staff, noted that members of this constituency also sit on many college committees.  

She said the annual “Chili Cook-Off” had been held February 8.  Ms. Jan Otten’s recipe was voted best overall.  Sixty-five staff members attended this event.  

Ms. Lytle credited Ms. Satoko Prigmore, Ms. Ruth Hollingsworth, Ms. Lanay Gard, Ms. Jennifer Fenske, and Ms. Jeanne Skaare for the successful conclusion of the recent SBCTC audit.  Ms. Skaare and Mr. Tony Costa had also helped produce this year’s Career Education (check name) Week, which was attended by several hundred high school students.  Ms. Robin Bridges and Ms. Kim Cambern helped to produce the Career Fair, held February 16.  

Ms. Lytle said that classified staff are participating in a survey to select hours for summer operation.  

Concluding her report, Ms. Lytle mentioned that Mr. Joe Clayton, a member of the college’s facilities staff, had passed away on February 10.  His passing is the third loss from the facilities area in the past 18 months, all three to cancer.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Elliot Newlin, said the PUB design phase had gone smoothly.  The architects have been very accommodating and have included students, who are happy with their level of involvement.  Mr. Newlin said it is now key to get information communicated that the PUB will be torn down.  He hoped it wouldn’t affect students too much, noting that public meetings will be held to communicate information about the PUB.    

The ASB Executive Board Secretary and Treasurer positions have been filled, which now leaves a total of three to four senate seats available.  

The students have updated their Technology Fee Protocol because it didn’t include reference to capital projects.  This has now been rewritten and will be forwarded to PLT for approval.  

Mr. Newlin thanked the Board and everyone present for allowing the students’ level of involvement in college direction, saying this cements his image of Shoreline as the place to go.  Ms. Kristi Asplund, who accompanied the Board to meet with Congressman Jay Inslee, appreciated the opportunity to speak with Rep. Inslee.  

The students have also created an ongoing reserve fund in the amount of $200,000 for emergencies.  

Mr. Newlin also provided a comprehensive report on club and student organization activities.  

REPORT:  SCC INTERIM PRESIDENT:

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, said from now on reports from the major divisions of the college will be provided to the Board each month.  He also distributed the latest “Academic Year Report” (Blue document) and the latest edition of the College publication, “Crosscurrents.”

Dr. Lambert is engaged in a variety of efforts since the Board met in January.  He has met with Ms. Kris Stadelman, Executive Director of the Workforce Development Council, and Ms. Phyllis Eisen, Vice President of the National Association of Manufacturing and sponsor of the “Dream It; Do It” initiative.  Both are important to establish and cement partnerships for the college, while showing that the leadership at Shoreline is sound and committed to all aspects of education:  transfer, professional-technical or basic education.  He observed that when leadership is in transition, it iis easy to forget about community partnerships. 

Referring to the meeting with Congressman Jay Inslee this morning, Dr. Lambert said he was pleased to see Representative Inslee’s interest in Shoreline’s issues.  He also spoke to the Lake Forest Park Rotary Club this morning, along with Ms. Kae Peterson and a student from the Engineering Program. 

Dr. Lambert has been in discussion with Edmonds Community College and will work to make a meeting between Shoreline’s Board and theirs, possibly on April 5 or 12.  Trustees looked at their schedules and will work with Michele Foley to establish a date.   The Board also requested that a meeting be arranged with the Shoreline School District Board and include the High School Principals for the purpose of establishing a stronger relationship with the school district.    Dr. Lambert also suggested to the Board that they meet with new Executive Director of the State Board, Dr. Charles Earl, to focus on the deplorable health and science facilities and the College’s enrollment situation.  

Ms. Shoubee Liaw asked what colleges who have excess enrollment are achieving their enrollment situations.  Vice President Brandt gave one explanation, saying Cascadia has more students than they funded for and more than were ever projected, making their excess enrollment an anomaly. Renton Technical “beat the bushes” to offer programs to ESL students, including holding classes in churches, etc.  

Dr. Lambert continued that the college is holding monthly All-Campus meetings to explore a variety of issues that impact the entire campus.  Last month he started hosting monthly brown bag lunches.  Efforts will continue to improve cross-campus communication and make the office of the president more accessible.  

Concluding his remarks, Dr. Lambert welcomed Dr. Andrea Rye to her position as Acting Vice President for Student Services and her seat on the President’s Leadership Team.  Noting she is a longtime member of the college, she stepped up when the need arose for the Acting Vice President and he hopes she will apply for the Interim Student Services Vice President position. 

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson suggested that the Board also meet with the Cities of Shoreline and Lake Forest Park. 

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Mr. Dick Stucky noted that the Presidential Search Committee recently participated in training sessions on how to read resumes and read people.  He was very impressed with Ms. Paulette Fleming’s presentation on Affirmative Action and Diversity and suggested it be presented at a future Board meeting or during a study session or Board retreat.  Ms. Fleming said she would be available if this was to be arranged.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson referred to the TACTC Winter Conference, saying Dr. William Harris was the main speaker.  He spoke about the exciting future of education, emphasizing math and science.  Education must be pro-active to ensure our students are competitive with students throughout the rest of the world.  

Vice President Beverly Brandt requested that the Board’s consideration and action to approve the 2006-2007 Operating Budget be presented at the June 2006 meeting.  Normally, this topic is presented at the May Board meeting, but the Budget Committee is working to place the budget on-line, which will delay the process for a month.  

Other items covered under the Board Chair’s report included:

· Ms. Kae Peterson thanked Ms. Gidget Terpstra and Dr. Lee Lambert for attending the February 16th Lake Forest Park Commons Breakfast.

· Dr. Susan Hoyne announced that mathematics faculty will begin enforcing pre-requisite requirements beginning Fall Quarter.  English will also require pre-requisites beginning Fall Quarter.

· Mr. Jeffrey Lewis attended the TACTC conference last week, noting Dr. Harris’ speech was good.

· Ms. Shoubee Liaw said she was impressed with the conversation at TACTC on the potential of offering free K-14 education.

· Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson said the early learning development committee is emphasizing pre-kindergarten education.

· Ms. Gidget Terpstra expressed an interest in programs which bridge math and science programs between high school and college.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

At 6:37 PM, Chair Lewis announced that the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for 45 minutes for the purpose of discussing the performance of a public employee.  He said, at the conclusion of the Executive Session, the Board would reconvene in public session for possible action on Executive Session topics and to adjourn the Regular Meeting. 

RECONVENE IN REGULAR SESSION:

Chair Jeffrey Lewis announced that the Board was reconvening in Regular Session for the purpose of taking action on a topic which had been discussed in Executive Session.  

Motion 06:09
Mr. Dick Stucky made a motion that the Board approve purchase of tenure of Professor Caralee Cheney for the amount agreed upon by the Interim President and the faculty member in accordance with the faculty negotiated agreement and the tenure purchase guidelines. 
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the motion which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for March 15, 2006, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at 7:10 PM.







Signed: _______________________ 








  Jeffrey P. Lewis, Chair

Attest: ______________________, 2006

________________________________ 

     Michele Foley, Secretary

